试卷类型: 乙(A)

2024年陕西省高职分类招生示范高职院校单独考试

文化素质测试试题

考生注意:

- 1. 答卷前,请将试题和答题卷装订线内考生信息栏的内容填写完整、清楚。
- 2. 所有题目的答案必须作在答题卷上。英语第1²45小题作答时,要求在答题卷上规定的区域内,用2B 铅笔将各小题正确选项的字母涂黑。

语文(100分)

一、积累和运用(25分)

- 1. 下列各组加点字中,读音全部正确的一组是()(3分)
- A. 禅(shàn)让 揣度(dù) 荷(hé)枪实弹 众口铄(shuò)金
- B. 桂冠(guān) 商贾(gǔ) 曲(qǔ)意逢迎 数(shù) 典忘祖
- C. 绿(lù)林 落(lào)枕 载 (zài)歌载舞 否(pǐ)极泰来
- D. 埋(mái) 怨 削(xuē) 弱 此(pí) 蜉撼树 窗明几(jī) 净
- 2.下列各句中,没有语病的一项是()(3分)
- A. 经过几天的观察, 我断定他可能会成功。
- B. 经历疫情,我们改变并认识了自己不良的卫生习惯。
- C. 无论晴天和雨天,我都坚持跑步。
- D. 淄博烧烤已经成为淄博的一张名片。
- 3. 下列各句中,表达不得体的一项是()(3分)
- A. 贵校的师资力量非常雄厚。

B. 这个计划还有些瑕疵,需要进一步完善。
C. 许多学者都拜读过这本权威著作。
D. 同学们都非常赏识老师的才华。
4. 下列各句中, 表述不正确的一项是()(3分)
A. 孔子名丘,字仲尼,春秋时鲁国人,他是儒家学派的创始人。
B. 辛弃疾,字幼安,号稼轩,南宋婉约派词人,人称"词中之龙",与苏 轼合称"苏辛"。
C.《聊斋志异》是我国清朝小说家蒲松龄创作的文言短篇小说集,"聊斋"是他的书屋名,"志"是记载,"异"是奇怪的事情。
D. 曹雪芹"披阅十载,增删五次",创作了我国古典小说中伟大的现实主义作品《红楼梦》,它问世后就广为流传,深受人们喜爱。
5. 阅读语段,按要求完成下面的题目。(7分) 宽容犹如冬日正午的阳光,能融化别人心田的冰雪;宽容如涓涓细流,能涤荡我们心灵的污垢。一个不懂
6. 经典诗文默写。(6分) (1),人生几何!(曹操《短歌行》) (2) 故国神游,,早生华发。(苏轼《念奴娇・赤壁怀古》) (3) 便纵有千种风情,?(柳永《雨霖铃》) (4) 古之学者必有师。师者,。(韩愈《师说》) (5) 人间四月芳菲尽,。(白居易《大林寺桃花》) (6) 君子坦荡荡,。《论语》 二、现代文阅读(25分)

零用钱

R·W· 威尔

当潜在的雇主翻看他的简历时, 乔 · 巴斯托恩坐在那里, 尽可能让自己的双腿 不要发颤。他知道那些记录对他不利, 但他在心里默默祈祷, 别让那些缺点被读到, 毕竟是圣诞节了。

威斯科特先生停下来,抬起头问道: "巴斯托恩先生,这里说你曾经因为盗窃 被判入狱, 是吗?"

乔感到喉咙干涩、胃部收缩,他知道接下去是什么结果,他无力地说: "是的, 但是…… 有环境因素----"

"总是有环境因素的, 巴斯托恩先生, 然而—"又来了….

"——我们是家庭生意,不需要增加人手了,我希望你好运,早日找到工作。 这年头,大家都不容易。"

"我知道。"乔说完,站起来握了握威斯科特先生伸出的手。威斯科特先生送 乔到门口, 好像怕他顺手偷走东西似的。

乔咬着嘴唇,不知道怎样跟阿贝说,他没能为她买一份圣诞礼物,因为没人愿 意雇用他,或者跟她说两年前他在上班的地方偷100美元是为了圣诞节能取暖,说 这些都没有什么意义。阿贝只知道爸爸今年圣诞节没有给她买礼物。

走到威斯科特的店门口, 乔想再努力一下。他对挡在门口的威斯科特说: "求 求你了, 今 天是圣诞节, 我有一个8岁的女儿······"

"很抱歉, 巴斯托恩先生。"威斯科特挥了挥手, 打断了他的话, "你应该知道, 没有人会信一个小偷说的话。"

乔看了看四周,威斯科特刚才实际上说得很大声。还好,周围只有两个人,一个穿着大衣的人轻快地走过,还有一个老乞丐从街道对面的公园走过来。

乔大声说: "你说得对, 但我这回改正还不行吗?"可是, 威斯科特不再理他。

雪开始下了,乔拉起他的衣领,把手插进衣袋里,走过街道对面,跟那老乞丐 擦肩而过时 ,对那老乞丐微笑了一下。

老乞丐也回了一个微笑,问道:"你可以给我一点零钱吗,我要买一杯热咖啡 暖暖我这把老骨头。"

乔在他的口袋里摸索了一会儿,他的左手没有摸到什么东西,但他的右手抓出了两个两角 五分的硬币、两个一角的硬币和五个五分的硬币、五个一分的硬币。 乔把那些硬币放入老乞丐摊开的双手中,笑着说: "你运气好,我想这么多应 该够了。祝你圣诞快乐!"

那老乞丐说:"年轻人,我也祝你圣诞快乐!"

那老乞丐走到对面,进了威斯科特先生的店,乔把手放回口袋里,继续向前走。 那个刚才穿大衣走过的'止在人行道边跟一个老妇人说话。乔看向人行道,看到了一个钱包。乔把它捡起来,发现里面有几张信用卡和几百美元现金。他的祈祷灵验 了,他可以用这些钱给阿贝买辆单车,一个玩具屋子,甚至他可以用这些钱去旅社开个房,让阿贝不用到监狱附近去看他。或许珍尼斯也跟他们在一起,再一次全家人一起过圣诞节。

不行。如果阿贝知道这钱是捡到的她会怎么想?乔猜得出钱包是谁的,他看看那个穿大衣的人,又看看钱包。在一张信用卡的旁边有一张证件,乔从上面的相片确认了钱包是那个穿大衣的人的。

乔偷过钱, 那时是急了, 但他本身不坏。

那个穿大衣的人跟那老妇人说了再见,又开始往前走了,脚步还是那么轻快。 乔慢跑赶上去,喊道: "先生,打扰一下。我想你掉了钱包了。"

那人停下来,转过身,眼睛睁大了,说:"啊,是,那是我的钱包。"他接过钱包,立即清 点里面的东西。

乔没有等他点完就走了。他转向马洛大街,向监狱附近走去。突然,他看到珍尼斯带着阿贝 走过来,阿贝一看到他就伸开双臂向他跑来。

乔抱着她,笑着,眼睛却湿了,他说:"圣诞快乐,孩子,我很抱歉,没有为你买什么礼物。"

阿贝笑得很开心,她撒娇似的说:"哦,爸爸,别那样想。妈妈说来带你回家,我非常高兴。"

乔愧疚地看向珍尼斯,想确认阿贝说的是不是真的。珍尼斯说: "乔,是你回家的时候了。"两行热泪从乔的眼里流下来。

乔的室友迈克拿着个无绳电话跑过来,喊道:"乔,你的电话,是一个叫威斯科特的人打来 的。"

乔对电话里说了一声"喂?"

- "如果你愿意,明天来上班吧。"威斯科特先生在电话里说。
- "我愿意。我可以问一下吗,是什么使你改变主意的?"乔的胸中涌起了一股暖流。
- "是我跟我爸爸喝的那杯咖啡。"

- 7. 请简要概括乔 巴斯托恩的性格特点。(5分)
- 8. 分析文章第二段的作用。(5分)
- 9. 分析文中"雪开始下了,乔拉起他的衣领,把手插进衣袋里"这句话,说说 说这句话中环境描写和动作描写的作用。(5分)
- 10. 分析文中"是的,但是……有环境因素——"这句话,说说它表现了人物 怎样的心理。(5分)
- 11. 小说的结尾有何妙处?(5分)

三、古代诗文阅读(20分)

范元琰^①,字伯珪,吴郡钱塘人也。及长好学,博通经史,兼精佛义。然性谦敬,不以所长骄人。家贫,唯以园蔬为业。尝出行,见人盗其菘^②,元琰遽退走。母问其故,具以实答。母问盗者为谁,答曰:"向所以退,畏其愧耻。今启其名,愿不泄也。"于是母子秘之。或有涉沟盗其笋者,元琰因伐木为桥以度之。自是盗者大惭,一乡无复窃。

注释: ①范元琰; 人名。 ②菘: 白菜。

- 12. 解释下面句中加点词语的意思。(4分)
- (1) 不以所长骄人()
- (2)尝出行()
- (3) 元琰**遽**退走()
- (4)母问其故()

- 13. 请将下面的句子翻译成现代汉语。(8分)
- (1) 自是盗者大惭,一乡无复窃。
- (2)或有涉沟盗其笋者,元琰因伐木为桥以度之。
- 14. 面对偷菜的人, 范元琰是怎样做的?他为什么这么做?(4分)
- 15. 范元琰的做法你是否赞同?请说说你的理由。(4分)

四、作文(30分)

16. 按要求写作文。(30分)

请以"我理想中的职业"为题目,写一篇作文。

要求: (1) 文体自选;

- (2)不要套作,不得抄袭;
- (3)不少于300字;
- (4) 不 得透露真实地名、校名、人名等相关信息。

乙(A)数学(100分)

– ,	选择题(共6小题	[,每小题	5分, 计30分)	
	1. 已知集合A={0,2	,3,5},B={1,2	2,3,4,5},则A∩E	B=()
	A. {2,3,5}		B.{0,2,5}	
	C. {0,1,2,5}		D.{0,1,2,3,4,5}	
	2. 化简i(2+3i)=()		
	A.3-2i E	3.3+2i	C3-2i	D3+2i
	3. 函数 $f(x) = \sqrt{2x-1}$	的定义域是	<u>[</u> ()	
	$A.x > \frac{1}{2}$	B. $x \ge \frac{1}{2}$	$C.x < \frac{1}{2}$	$D.x \le \frac{1}{2}$
	4. 已知 α =225°, 贝	則α是第()象限的角	
			C. 三	D. 四
	5. 函数f(x)=5sin2x A5 B.	的取小阻定 10	C.5	D.10
	6. 已知f(x)=e2x, t	-	C.3	D .10
	A.1 B	$.e^2$	$C.2e^2$	D.2e
<u> </u>	填空题(共5小题	,每小题6	5分,计30分)	
	7. 己知f(x)=x²+1,	则f (-1)=		
	8. 函数y=2sin 2x的图	像向左平移着	后,得到的图象统	解析式为
	9. 设a=(k+2, k), b=	(3,1), 若a	ı⊥b,则实数k的作	直等于
	10. 过点(0, 1)和(1, 0)	的直线倾斜角	角是	
	11. 在等差数列 {a _n }	中,己知 a ₁ -	$+a_2=4, a_2+a_3=8, \ \sqrt{3}$	则 a ₁等于
	解答题(共4小题		分, 计40分。解	译答时应写出过程)
12.	(每题5分,共10分			
	(1) 计算 : -1 ²⁰²⁴ - √	27 +6cos30°	$+(\pi -3.14)^{\circ} +$	$ -\sqrt{5} .$

(2) 解不等式: -x²+7x>6.

13. 已知关于x的一元二次方程 x^2 -(2k+1)x+k²+2k=0有两个不相等的实数根 X_1 , X_2 .求实数k的取值范围.

14. 己知: $\sin\alpha \cdot \cos\alpha = \frac{1}{2}$, 求 $\sin\alpha + \cos\alpha$ 的值.

15. 某校在某次颁奖典礼上,需要合影留念,现有3名女生和4名男生排成一排,问:如果女生全排在一起,有多少种不同排法?

乙(A) 英语(100分)

I.单项选择(共20小题,每小题1分,计20分) 从每小题所给的A、B、C、D四个选项中选出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。

1.I want to bedoctor when I grow old.
A.a B.an
C.the D.
2.I bought a nice pen yesterday.I likevery much.
A.you B.it
C.him D.her
3.Are youthan your deskmate Xiao Juan?
A.tall B.more taller
C.the tallest D.taller
4. The dress is nice but it is quite for me.I don't have much money
A.cheap B.popular
C.expensive D.excellent
5of the students gets a nice gift on Children's Day every year.
A.Each B.All
C.Every D.Either
6.How many girls in your class?
A.is there B.there is
C.are there D.there are
7 is the bookstore?
-It is next to the police station.
A. What B.Where
C.How D.When
8.Look at that cat!Itwith a ping pang ball.
A.plays B.play
C.is playing D.played
9. Tony is really good maths in our class.
A.with B.at
C.to D.for
10 come late for class.We should follow the school rules.
A.Can't B.Mustn't
C Don't D No

11What is	s twenty and thirty?	?	
	 A.Fifty	B.Fortv	
	C.Fourteen	•	
12Do you	ı have a healthy _	?	
-Yes,I	eat a lot of fruit ar	nd vegetables every day.	
	A.job B.foo	od C.friend	D.life
13	is it from your	home to Xi'an?	
-It is ab	out 40km.		
	A.How soon	B.How many	
	C.How much	D.How far	
14.My Eng	glish teacher is very	kind to us.He	helps us when we are in need.
	A.never	B.always	
	C.sometimes	D.hardly	
15	we study hard nov	w,we can do more things	s in the future.
	A.If	B.Although	
	C.Unless	D.So	
16.It is imp	oortant	English well now.	
	A.learning	B.learned	
	C.to learn		1 1 0
17.Do you		is standing ne	ar the door?
	A.what	B.who	
10 TT 10	C.whom	D.he	
18.Half o		in our class	gırls.
	A.are	B.is	
	C.be	D.were	
19What a	a fine day!Let's pla	ay outside.	
	·		5 7 1
	A.You're welcon	ne	B.Sound good
20	C.Good luck yesterday?		D.Yes,please
-We we	nt to see the	doctor.	
A.Whe	re was the doctor	B.How was t	the doctor
C.Wh	y did you do that	D.What dic	l you do

II.完形填空(共10小题,每小题3分,计30分)

根据短文内容,从A、B、C、D 四个选项中选出一个能填入相应空格内的最佳答案。

Last month, I took a trip with my two little kids. It was a trip I will never 21.

When we arrived, we asked a <u>22</u> about an interesting mountain hike. We <u>23</u> if it was an easy hike. She said yes. So we started our trip. A first, it was relaxing. We talked and laughed <u>24</u>. But as we went on, we found it was not <u>25</u> at all! At some places, we had to be careful not to fall. We all thought that we were in <u>26</u>.

I looked around to see if there were any other <u>27</u> around, but we were alone. We thought about giving up, but we went on and encouraged each other. At last, we made it! I was so tired, <u>28</u> my kids were excited. They said they wanted to try again.

I was happy we had a 29 hike. I was also happy to show my kids that our little 30 of three is strong. And we can do hard things in the future.

21.A.decide	B.worry	C.miss	D.forget
22.A.student	B.farmer	C.guide	D.teacher
23.A.asked	B.thought	C.answered	D.found
24.A.quickly	B.happily	C.quietly	D.differently
25.A.cool	B.beautiful	C.cheap	D.easy
26.A.town	B.luck	C.danger	D.place
27.A.people	B.animals	C.robots	D.flowers
28.A.and	B.but	C.so	D.or
29.A.boring	B.free	C.lucky	D.great
30. A.idea	B.class	C.family	D.club

Ⅲ. 阅读理解(共10小题,每小题3分,计30分)

阅读下面两篇短文,根据短文内容,从 $A \times B \times C \times D$ 四个选项中选出一个最 佳答案。

Passage One My Last Weekend

It was sunny on Saturday but rainy on Sunday.

On Saturday morning,I went to the library to study for a science test with my classmates Gao Rui and Lu Lin.In the afternoon,I went to visit my best friends Chen Hua.But to my surprise,at Chen Hua's house,I saw a famous singer,Sun Nan,who is Chen Hua's cousin.I am his great fan.I like scores of his songs.Then we talked and sang songs

together for the whole afternoon. I was too excited and I will never forget that moment in my life. In the evening, I went to see a nice movie with my sister Ye Wen. The film was interesting. I did my homework at home on Sunday morning. And in the afternoon, because of the bad weather, I could not go out. And my mother taught me how to make dumplings. In the evening, I played chess with my father before I went to bed. I was so tired that I fell asleep soon.

What a busy but happy weekend it was!

31. What was the weather like on Saturday?

A.Cloudy B.Windy

C.Rainy D.Sunny

32. Who was the writer's best friend?

A.Gao Rui B.Lu Lin

C.Chen Hua D.Ye Wen

33. What did the writer do on Saturday morning?

A.She studied in the library. B.She took a science test.

C.She went to see a movie.

D.She played chess.

34. What was the most exciting thing for the writer on the weekend?

A.She learned to make dumplings. B.She saw an interesting film.

C.She met a famous singer. D.She slept very soon.

35. How did the writer feel about her last weekend?

A. Surprised and funny. B. Busy but happy.

C. Tired and unhappy D. Excited but worried.

Passage Two

As students, we should have some good ways of study and life. Here are some tips for the students in school.

Good ways of study

We must work hard at every subject at school.In class,we must listen to our teachers carefully.After school,we should do our homework on time.If we meet difficult problems in our study,we can ask our teachers or classmates for help.

Books are our good friends. Sometimes reading is just like talking with friends. So in our free time, we should read more books. They can help us open our eyes in the world.

Good ways of life

We should get up early in the morning and go to bed early in the evening. We can do some running or reading. We should keep us clean every day. We had better brush our teeth twice or three times a day and wash our hands every time before we have meals.

It is not a good idea to have too long hair for boy students. Teachers don't like it, right? Boy students should often have their hair cut.

36. What may the wri	iter probably do?
----------------------	-------------------

A.He is a teacher.

C.He is a student.

B.He is a worker.

D.He is a doctor.

37.According to the writer, if we meet with difficult problems in our study, what should we do?

A.Study harder after school. B.Listen to the teachers carefully in class.

C. Turn to our parents for help.

D. Ask our teachers or classmates for help.

38. What may the underlined word "They" refer to?

A.Friends B.Books

C.Subjects D.Teachers

39. What does the writer want the boys to do often?

A.Study hard. B.Talk with the teachers often.

C.Read often. D.Have their hair cut often.

40. What is the best title for the passage?

A.Good Ways of Study and Life. B.Our School Life.

C.Our Everyday Life. D.Our Study.

IV. 完成对话(共5小题,每小题2分,计10分)

根据对话情景,从方框中选择适当的句子补全对话,每句话只能用一次。

A:Hi,Linda!I heard you took a trip last week. 41

B:Hi,Alice!It was great!I enjoy it very much.

A: <u>42</u>

B:No,I didn't. 43 Look,here are my photos.

A: 44

B:No,there weren't any horses,but there were some cows.

A:Wow, ___45__ What else did you do?

B:Well,I milked a cow and fed chickens.

A. Where did you go?

B. that sounds great.

C. I went to the farm.

D. Were there any horses?

E. Did you go to the zoo?

F. Yes, I took some photos.

G. How was your school trip?

V. 句型转换(每空限填一词,共5小题,每小题2分,计10分)
46.My brother does his homework first after school. (改为否定句)
My brotherhis homework first after school.
47.I will go to see a movie with my classmates this weekend. (改为一般疑问句)
go to see a movie with your classmates this weekend?
48.I played basketball <u>for two hours</u> yesterday. (对划线部分提问)
did you play basketball yesterday?
49.My sister takes a bus to school every day. (改为同义句)
My sister goes to schoolevery day.
50.He doesn't like to learn English very much.(改为反义疑问句)
He doesn't like to learn English very much,?